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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Jim Love, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, October 10, 2012
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:33 a.m., Wednesday, October 10, 2012, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Jim Love.

In attendance: Council Members Jim Love (Chair), Lori Boyer (Vice Chair), John Crescimbeni; Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Lane T. Burnett, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., John Godfrey, Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Scott Shine, Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson; State Representative Lake Ray was excused; Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson, Dr. Quinton White,  Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; Jessica Stephens, Legislative Assistant; Dave Roman, Mayor’s Office;  Vince Seibold, Chief, Environmental Quality Division; Geoff Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; Craig Van Brocklin, John Nooney, Recreational Fishing Alliance; Ron Littlepage, Florida Times-Union; Bill Parker; Charles Wingfield;  Executive Council Assistant Kevin Kuzel (Love); John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Chair expressed the Commission’s satisfaction in having Dr. Quinton White and Dr. Gerard Pinto of Jacksonville University continue their work with the Jacksonville Waterways Commission and Jacksonville.
Commissioner Scott Shine reported on the October 3, 2012 meeting of the Commission’s Artificial Reef Subcommittee.  Commissioner Shine reported that the first item that the Subcommittee looked at was the project to deploy inshore artificial reefs in the St. Johns River at a site in San Marco and the status of the permitting process for that project. He reported on the letter from the Florida Fish & Wildlife Commission to Jody McDaniel raising some concerns that the Commission had.  Jody McDaniel of the Planning Department is overseeing the permitting process.  Others in attendance included representatives from the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, the Florida Department of Environmental Protection and the U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service.  One of the questions raised, initially by the Florida Times-Union reporter Steve Patterson, was what precisely was the City’s role in the artificial reef project.  The role of the government is that of the permitting agency and ensuring regulatory compliance as we work with other entities to make the project work.  Those other entities include the Coastal Conservation Association whose members are raising money to support the project; TISIRI (Think It Sink It Reef It), the group that actually deploys the reef materials and conducts environmental research; and the Jacksonville Off-Shore Fishing Club.  The project is a good example of how a public-private partnership can work for the betterment of the community.
The Subcommittee discussed the Riverfront Park issues that the Commission previously looked at.  Council Member Boyer, in whose Council District the park is located, was in attendance, as was the Director of Parks & Recreation, Kelley Boree, whose department oversees the park.  Issues such as litter and the disruptive behavior of some of the anglers have caused problems, particularly with the neighborhood and homeowners whose property abut the park.  Commissioner Shine related a conversation that he had had with a property owner who felt that if the deployment of the artificial reefs resulted in attracting more anglers that created a problem that merited discussing.  The plan now is to move the reef site closer to the river channel.  Ideally, residents will not have their lives disrupted and anglers can continue to have access to the river.  Enforcement of existing park rules was discussed.  Commissioner Shine spoke with one of the Fish & Wildlife law enforcement officers who indicated an interest in helping to resolve some of the problems at the park.  On a Thursday morning visit to the park, the Commissioner reported that he talked with a number of people fishing at the park who admitted that some anglers were causing problems; they also indicated that JSO officers regularly come through the park inspecting licenses.
In response to an inquiry from Commissioner Ralph Hodges as to where the Administration stood on this issue, Council Member Boyer reported that when she met with the Parks & Recreation Department last year to address the issue and a number of options were aired.
There was the suggestion to ban fishing at the park altogether; there was the suggestion of having a floating dock or building a pier and restricting fishing to the pier, thus away from residences---there is no funding for this kind of project; another option was to add picnic tables to the park; under the provisions of our current Ordinance Code, fishing is not allowed within a certain distance of picnic tables.  Council Member Boyer concluded that we have rules already against the use of profane language in the park, against drinking in the park, against littering in the park; absent a “hall monitor” in the park to enforce the existing rules in the park, she did not see how adding picnic tables to the park would change the situation.  She indicated that the search for viable solutions proceeds but that there is no “silver bullet” in sight.  She concluded by saying that numerous options are being weighed.
Commissioner Ray Pringle reported that he had spoken with Florida Fish & Wildlife Conservation Commissioner Kathy Barco who indicated that her colleagues in the construction business would welcome the opportunity to donate construction materials for artificial reef projects.  Council Member Boyer implored Commissioners to contact anyone with links to the contractors who will be working on FDOT’s Overland Bridge project to solicit donations of rubble for the artificial reefs that will be deployed in San Marco.
Next on the agenda was a Georgia-Pacific Pipeline update.  The Chair cited an October 4, 2012 Florida Times-Union article by David Bauerlein that reported on the State of Florida’s issuance of a permit to Georgia-Pacific enabling the Palatka plant to move forward with its project for a wastewater pipeline to the St. Johns River.  The permit incorporates additional regulations that had been sought by environmental groups.  The Chair expects that St. Johns Riverkeeper Lisa Rinaman would have more to say on this matter at the next Waterways Commission meeting.
The Commission then turned to Dr. White’s monthly St. Johns River status report.  He first reiterated his gratitude to the Commission and Council Members Crescimbeni and Love for their support during the recent contract negotiations between Jacksonville University and the City.

Dr. White was involved with the negotiations in the Georgia-Pacific permitting process and he reported that it was unprecedented how Georgia-Pacific, the Florida Department of Environmental Protection and the St. Johns Riverkeeper worked so closely together; it was rare that third parties were enabled to review the permitting process and have input.  Dr. White noted that the process that Georgia-Pacific is currently using to eliminate dioxin from its wastewater stream involves sending the old effluent through a series of ponds.  The first pond was where the largest concentration of dioxin had accumulated; early on, in the course of the negotiations, it was decided to eliminate that particular pond from the flow.  There will be monitoring of the fish, water quality and sediment in the vicinity.  Though not completely satisfactory, the permit is better than what could have been expected two years ago.  DEP Secretary Herschel Vinyard saw to it that all parties were treated fairly.
Dr. White proceeded to describe the manatee protection contract that Jacksonville University just renewed with the City.  The updated Manatee Protection Plan that the Commissioners had before them  is the updated plan with new data that had been accumulated over the past year.  He then described the new Manatee Protection Plan contract that he and Dr. Pinto would be operating under.  Data analysis will no longer be a component of the Manatee Protection Plan.  Under the new contract that JU signed with the City’s Planning Department, the tasks that Jacksonville University (Drs. White & Pinto) will be providing include: continued monthly updates to the Jacksonville Waterways Commission on manatee research, artificial reefs and water related issues;
continuation of manatee sightings by aerial surveillance to determine manatee movement patterns; working with JSO and the City to coordinate manatee information  signage; working with the Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange on educating operators of commercial shipping on manatee safe docking procedures and decreasing incidents of large ships displacing or destroying waterway signage; coordinating law enforcement efforts with JSO; and  annually submitting to the Waterways Commission  a Manatee Protection Plan Implementation Report  on the progress of each MPP implantation task.
Council Member Lori Boyer said that she noticed that the Save the Manatee organization had provided grants for manatee aerial survey flights in South and Southwest Florida and wondered if JU had ever applied.  Dr. White responded that while they have not applied for such grant funding in the past, they will now.

Dr. White reported that decreased salinity in the river is the result of rainfall of late and an influx of fresh water.  The river’s water temperature is dropping.  He is still monitoring the port dredging project, particularly in light of the port’s fast-tracking the process.  Dr. White announced that on October 25th, the U. S. Corps of Engineers and JaxPort would present a briefing on the dredge project at the Port’s cruise terminal.
Commissioner John Godfrey inquired whether most manatees sighted in surveys were in the actual manatee protection zones.  Dr. White indicated that they were.

Dr. Gerard Pinto reported that as water temperatures drop and daylight lessens, the manatees begin to move out of the County.  There have been no reported manatee fatalities in the last couple of months.  

Commissioner Hodges asked Dr. Pinto about the status of the manatees in our waterways, in light of the manatee report update, are we doing better year to year?  Dr. Pinto described a constantly changing situation with regard to manatees.  He characterized what he termed a dynamic equilibrium where we see an increasing population followed by a waning population, a condition depending upon resources available to manatees such as food supply, rainfall, drought, shelter, etc.  Dr. Pinto concluded that on the whole, the manatee is better off in the sense that the manatee population has been increasing; the manatee situation is much better off than it would be had we not had the Manatee Protection Plan in force.  Threats to manatees remain in the form of boat traffic, pollution factors, and whether or not there are adequate grass beds for a food supply.

Commissioner Lane Burnett raised a question about manatee movement; now that the manatees in the river have begun to migrate southward, do they hug the coastline or venture into shipping lanes as they move southward?  Dr. White explained that from the Buckman Bridge to downtown, manatees are found moving alongside the coastline.  From downtown to the Intra-Coastal Waterway, the coastal configuration changes and strikes by boats are more prevalent.  Boat hits and fatalities occur when manatees move from downtown to the mouth of the river where, at the Intra-Coastal Waterway, they turn south.  As manatees move along the river through Talleyrand and the port, larger ships are more likely the culprit in hits than recreational or smaller boats.  Often a larger boat will hit a pod injuring several manatees at a time.
There was no Old Business.

In New Business, Commissioner Lane Burnett briefly discussed features about Exchange Island and distributed a packet of background material on the island that is located directly under the Matthews Bridge.  Commissioner Burnett recently visited the island and reminded the Commission how often kayakers have cited the potential of Exchange Island as a kayak launch and destination.  The Commissioner noted that the 34-acre island was turned over to Duval County by the State of Florida in October 1956.  He described what he and his family found on the island and indicated that it was an ideal destination site for kayakers.  
In Comments from the Public, Mr. John Nooney apprised the Commission on a recent meeting of the Anglers Club.  Congressman Ander Crenshaw, Coast Guard officials and Captain Vic Tison of the Recreational Fishing Alliance were some of the attendees that Mr. Nooney cited.  Mr. Nooney had further comments on the artificial reef program, the many opportunities that the Florida Inland Navigation District offered and the potential of pocket parks and piers to the County for public access to the waterways.

Mr. Craig Van Brocklin, a resident of Jacksonville Beach, commented as a kayak fisherman.  He related how in the Isle of Palms area, access to fishing has been cut-off, that  on the west bank where the Beach Boulevard Bridge spans the IntraCoastal Waterway, anglers are now barred from fishing.  Mr. Van Brocklin indicated that he has not been able to acquire any information from anyone about the situation.  An FDOT engineer informed him that the area under the bridge was not designed for vehicular traffic.  Though Mr. Van Brocklin agreed, he felt that there was no reason why foot traffic to fishing locations was barred.  On one occasion, the Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission officials advised him that he was trespassing.  The Chair, Council Member Love, indicated that he would be bringing this matter to the attention of Mike Goldman of the Florida Department of Transportation.
The Commission next heard from Geoff Sample, Inter-governmental Coordinator,  St. Johns River Water Management District.  Mr. Sample wanted to update the Commission  on the District’s  Asset Distribution Program, a topic touched upon by the St. Johns Riverkeeper at the previous (September) Commission meeting. He announced public meetings that are scheduled to address the land assessment issues.  The first in this area is scheduled for October 25th, 6: 00 P.M. at the District’s office in Palatka.  The next is scheduled for 6:00 P.M., November 14th, at the St. Johns County Auditorium.  On December 11th, there will be a public meeting of the District’s governing board.  At all of the meetings, the St. Johns River Water Management District’s staff has been meeting with local County and local officials, garnering input to develop recommendations on the land distribution program that will ultimately be addressed at the December 11th meeting of the District’s governing board.
In a brief summary as to what those recommendations include, Mr. Sample reported that the District would be retaining 93% of the land that it had acquired over the years; 6% of the land would be sold but put under some kind of conservations easements or put into some alternative use; the other 1% will be put up for sale as surplus.
When asked by the Chair who would be interested in acquiring land that is under conservation easements, Mr. Sample suggested the cattle industry or timber interests. Commissioner Hodges wanted to know why any of the land is being sold.  Mr. Sample replied that the District had acquired over 600,000+ acres over the course of 30-35 years and was assessing whether or not there was land that was no longer in need for conservation purposes; this has been a year-long, careful analysis of land inventory.
Council Member John Crescimbeni noted that since it has been a lengthy period of time since the St. Johns River Water Management District last made a presentation to the Waterways Commission on the land assessment/distribution program, it might be worthwhile to schedule a follow-up presentation for the benefit of new Waterways Commissioners.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:41 AM
John J. Jackson, Council Research Division  (904) 630-1729
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